COVINGTON

The Continued Evolution of the Anti-ESG Landscape for Financial Institutions:

Predictions for 2024 and Beyond

In the past several years, financial institutions have found themselves navigating an increasingly complicated and politically polarized landscape of laws and regulations centered around environmental, social, and governance ("ESG") issues. These laws and regulations are pushing and pulling financial institutions in different directions on ESG issues, forcing them to take steps to ensure that their approaches to ESG do not inadvertently expose them to legal liability or reputational harm. In this article, we offer insights on what financial institutions can expect from the growing "anti-ESG" legal movement across the United States in the next year and beyond.

Background to the Anti-ESG Legal Movement

For financial institutions, ESG is often associated with financial products like funds¹ or bonds² that meet certain criteria, as well as policies and initiatives around sustainability, racial equity, and corporate governance and corporate reports covering such policies and initiatives.³ ESG products, policies, and initiatives are often responsive to stakeholder interests and demands. They also can serve as important components of financial institutions' risk management frameworks.

However, financial institutions' ESG initiatives and policies have increasingly been caught in the crosshairs of well-organized efforts by conservative state attorneys generals, state financial officers, and nongovernmental organizations that have sought to characterize ESG as a political crusade⁴ synonymous with big businesses' adoption of perceived progressive initiatives that may run counter to the interests of sectors such as the fossil fuel and firearm industries.⁵ ESG's critics assert that financial institutions and/or pension funds are using ESG factors in investment strategies to the detriment of financial returns.⁶ Some suggest that allegedly "woke" banks are denying access to financial services (so-called "de-banking") on the basis of customers' industries, political beliefs, or religious affiliations.⁷ Some claim that federal regulators are to blame for pro-ESG policies, pointing to⁸ an Obama-administration Department of Justice and FDIC initiative deemed "Operation Chokepoint" as an early effort to discourage banks from doing business with politically disfavored industries like payday lenders and gun retailers.⁹ Former president Donald Trump even recently invoked the concept of politically-motivated de-banking on the campaign trail.¹⁰

Against this backdrop, critics of ESG in statehouses across the United States have increasingly adopted laws and policies designed to crack down on the ability of governments and businesses to incorporate ESG considerations into their decision-making, investments, and corporate policies. As these anti-ESG

laws and policies have proliferated at the state level in recent years, some companies have retreated from or deemphasized ESG or rebranded their ESG initiatives using more neutral terminology.¹¹

At the same time, pro-ESG laws and policies that require, encourage, or at least permit entities to take note of factors like climate risk, carbon offsets, or a customer's industry have also gained significant support. This is true not only in states like California and New York, but also at the federal level with the SEC's recently proposed climate risk disclosure rule. Outside the United States, the European Union has recently passed a range of groundbreaking ESG regulatory initiatives, including the Corporate Sustainability Reporting Directive ("CSRD"), which in many cases have extraterritorial effect. In certain situations, anti-ESG and pro-ESG laws in different jurisdictions may come into tension or even direct conflict with each other.¹²

To assist financial institutions as they navigate this rapidly-evolving landscape, we offer trends to watch in the anti-ESG movement in 2024 and beyond.

Predictions for the Anti-ESG Movement

1. State-level anti-ESG laws will increasingly fit into familiar patterns that target various business lines and activities of financial institutions.

Early anti-ESG laws were heterogenous efforts, with different states taking widely differing approaches to the applicability and scope of their anti-ESG laws. These laws impact a variety of distinct business lines, ranging from payment systems, retail banking, and government contracting to asset management. While newer legislation continues to target various parts of financial institutions operations, states are increasingly harmonizing their approaches within different categories of anti-ESG laws. While not every bill fits neatly into these classifications – and we have not cited every active law or proposed bill falling under each – the categories below should serve as a general guide to the patterns we see continuing in 2024. Of course, state legislatures each operate with different legislative calendars, some of which adjourn early in the year. As such, some of the proposed bills described below may no longer be viable in 2024, though we believe they are helpful to understanding nationwide trends.

A. *Merchant Category Codes & Financial Privacy.* Merchant category codes ("MCC") used in card payment networks are a particularly active area of anti-ESG legislation. In 2022, the Geneva-based International Organization for Standardization ("ISO"), the entity that manages global ISO MCC,¹³ approved a code specifically for firearms retailers.¹⁴ While political pushback reportedly slowed implementation of the firearm code last year, major payment networks are now said to be moving ahead with the use of the code.¹⁵ California law will require payment card networks to make the firearms merchant category code available for merchant acquirers that provide payment services for firearms merchants beginning July 1, 2024,¹⁶ and will require merchant acquirers to use the code beginning May 1, 2025.¹⁷ However, the use of the firearm code remains controversial and has caught the attention of conservative politicians who have alleged, among other things, that banks have used MCCs to search and disclose private financial data as part of the January 6 Capitol attack investigations.¹⁸ The interest in firearm MCCs is intertwined with a desire to limit the capacity of financial institutions to disclose private financial information related to firearm transactions. Regulation of MCCs that tag firearms transactions is an area of particular political interest at both the state and federal levels and may result in conflicting laws going forward.

- Enacted Legislation. A number of states have enacted anti-ESG laws governing the use of MCCs. For example, in Florida, financial institutions and other entities involved in payment card transactions are *prohibited* from assigning to a seller of firearms or ammunition an MCC that classifies the merchant as a firearms or ammunition retailer.¹⁹ Idaho,²⁰ Indiana,²¹ Mississippi,²² Montana,²³ North Dakota²⁴ Texas,²⁵ and Utah²⁶ have all enacted similar restrictions around the use of the firearms codes. Some states like Mississippi,²⁷ West Virginia,²⁸ Idaho,²⁹ and Indiana³⁰ have included provisions in their laws that further protect privacy by restricting the ability of financial institutions to disclose financial records identifying transactions as involving firearms. Some laws also include provisions outlawing discriminatory conduct when processing transactions involving firearms.³¹
- Proposed Legislation. New legislative proposals could further complicate the compliance landscape for banks participating in the payment networks. For example, legislation being considered in Colorado would follow California's pro-ESG lead, ³² while bills introduced in Iowa, Louisiana, Missouri, New Hampshire, New Jersey, Oklahoma, Tennessee, and Wyoming, ³³ would adopt more critical approaches toward the firearms MCC. Additionally, Florida Chief Financial Officer Patronis recently promised "new consumer protection legislation that will . . . prohibit financial institutions from sharing Floridians' private financial and transaction information."³⁴
- **B.** *Fair Access.* In 2021, the OCC adopted though ultimately halted official publication³⁵ of a rule governing "Fair Access to Financial Services"³⁶ that would have required covered banks to (1) make each financial service they offer available to all persons in the geographic market served by the covered bank on proportionally equal terms; (2) not deny any person a financial service the covered bank offers unless the denial is justified by such person's quantified and documented failure to meet quantitative, impartial risk-based standards established in advance by the covered banks; and (3) not deny, in coordination with others, any person a financial service the covered banks offer.³⁷ Legislation that follows the general model of this halted rule is often referred to as "fair access" legislation, and sometimes is styled as an anti-discrimination law.
 - Enacted Legislation: Approved by Governor Ron DeSantis on May 2, 2023,³⁸ Florida House Bill 3 enacted a sweeping set of anti-ESG measures applicable to certain financial institutions. Alongside requirements governing state government investment practices and prohibitions related to ESG bonds, the law requires qualified public depositories³⁹ and state-licensed financial institutions,⁴⁰ consumer finance licensees,⁴¹ and money services licensees⁴² to follow certain business practices. The law generally requires that the provision of services or the denial of services be based on an analysis of risk factors unique to each customer and that an entity not engage in the unsafe and unsound practice of denying or canceling services to a person, or otherwise discriminating against a person in making available such services or in the terms or conditions of such services, on the basis of certain prohibited factors including:
 - A person's political opinions, speech, or affiliations;

- A person's religious beliefs, religious exercise, or religious affiliations, except as permitted by the statute;
- Any factor if not a quantitative, impartial, and risk-based standard, including any such factor related to the person's business sector; or
- The use of any rating, scoring, analysis, tabulation, or action that considers a social credit score.⁴³
- Proposed Legislation: Governor DeSantis has expressed hope that House Bill 3 could serve as "a blueprint" that members of the Governor's anti-ESG alliance, which unites Florida with 18 other states' governors opposed to ESG,⁴⁴ could use to implement similar measures in their own states. ⁴⁵ Several bills that would have required that institutions to act based on quantitative, impartial, risk-based financial standards (and required that such standards be established in advance) failed to proceed to final legislation in 2023.⁴⁶ But in the early months of states' 2024 legislative sessions, a number of new bills have emerged that seek to establish Fair Access requirements echoing elements of Florida House Bill 3. For example, several newly proposed bills⁴⁷ some of which would be titled the "Equality in Financial Services Act" would seek to prohibit discrimination in the provision of financial services, with such discrimination defined to include the use of a "social credit score." Additionally, some similarly-themed bills from 2023 may be carried over⁴⁸ or re-introduced for consideration in 2024. A new "Fair Access to Financial Services Act" was reintroduced in West Virginia⁴⁹ after one failed to advance in 2023. Meanwhile, in Florida, House Bill 3 is poised to evolve. On March 8, 2024, the Florida legislature passed amendments that are expected to be signed into law soon.⁵⁰
- **C.** *Procurement.* Another common form of anti-ESG legislation seeks to disqualify companies from contracting with a state or local governmental entity if they engage in economic boycotts or discriminatory behavior, such as boycotts of the firearms or energy industries or against companies that refuse to meet certain emissions standards. Some laws require government contractors to verify that they are in compliance, and some laws require state regulators to maintain lists⁵¹ of non-compliant firms that face limitations on their ability to contract with governmental entities.
 - Enacted Legislation: There are already a number of anti-ESG procurement laws on the books across the country. Key examples include Texas Senate Bill 19⁵² and Senate Bill 13,⁵³ which require entities to certify that they do not discriminate against firearm entities or boycott energy companies, respectively. Texas Senate Bill 13 has been the subject of particular interest over the past year, as the Texas Office of the Attorney General commenced a review of whether companies that are members of a Net Zero Alliance were boycotting energy companies in violation of the law.⁵⁴ West Virginia recently made news with a potential expansion of its fossil fuel boycotter restricted institutions list.⁵⁵ Kentucky has a similar law addressing boycotting of energy companies.⁵⁶ Alabama Senate Bill 261, enacted last year, addresses a variety of types of boycotts, including but not limited to boycotts of the energy, timber, mining, and agriculture industries, as well as boycotts of businesses that do not commit to facilitate access to abortion or sex or gender change surgery or therapy.⁵⁷ Meanwhile, Idaho House Bill 190 requires the state's public depositories not to engage in certain boycott behavior.⁵⁸

- Proposed Legislation: More proposed procurement laws have been presented for consideration. These proposals include Missouri House Bill 1699⁵⁹ and Missouri Senate Bill 1142,⁶⁰ which would address several types of economic boycotts, and legislation in Nebraska⁶¹ and West Virginia⁶² that would protect the firearms industry from boycotts.
- D. Divestment. Other anti-ESG legislation requires state entities to divest from companies deemed to be engaged in impermissible boycotting or discriminatory behavior, generally of energy companies. These anti-ESG divestment laws and bills contrast with pro-ESG divestment bills that require divestment from fossil fuel companies.⁶³
 - Enacted Legislation: Existing anti-ESG divestment statutes instruct state regulators in Kentucky,⁶⁴ Oklahoma,⁶⁵ Texas,⁶⁶ to compile lists of financial institutions deemed to boycott energy companies that will face divestment from state entities (as well as potential restrictions on procurement in some cases). Arkansas' blacklist is intended to cover entities that are deemed to discriminate against energy companies or firearms entities or otherwise refuse to deal based on environmental, social justice, and other governance-related factors.⁶⁷ In some of these states, a blacklisted financial institution can also be subject to restrictions on its ability to contract with governmental entities.⁶⁸
 - **Proposed Legislation:** In Oklahoma, the proposed "Firearm Industry Discrimination Elimination Act of 2024"⁶⁹ would create a list of institutions that boycott firearm companies and subject those institutions to divestment by state governmental entities and to restrictions on those institutions' ability to contract with governmental entities.
- E. Investment Strategies, Asset Management, and Related Topics. Another category of anti-ESG laws governs the way that investment advisers and other asset managers invest public pension fund assets, and sometimes even how asset managers handle private funds. These anti-ESG laws sometimes require asset managers to consider solely "pecuniary" or financial factors in their investment decisions, and often regulate proxy voting decisions, as well.
 - Enacted Legislation: One recently enacted example is the South Carolina ESG Pension Protection Act, which governs how the state Retirement System Investment Commission addresses proxy voting, among other issues.⁷⁰ Another prominent example is in the landmark Florida House Bill 3, which establishes requirements for how certain investment managers may handle public funds.⁷¹ While the focus of this type of laws has often been on public funds, recently adopted *regulations* in Wyoming and Missouri have also targeted the way that investment advisers and broker-dealers conduct business with private clients.⁷²
 - Proposed Legislation: Among other anti-ESG investment strategy and asset management laws up for consideration in 2024, proposed Louisiana Senate Bill 5,⁷³ New Hampshire Senate Bill 520,⁷⁴ and Missouri House Bill 1700⁷⁵ would seek to regulate how public entities manage and

invest funds, including requiring a fiduciary or proxy advisor to act based only on financial factors.

2. For national banks, doctrines of federal preemption that can serve as defenses to enforcement of state-level ESG laws may come under pressure.

National banks may be able to avail themselves of federal preemption to avoid complying with certain types of state ESG laws. However, the applicability of preemption to state-level ESG legislation is largely untested, and the relevant doctrines of preemption may themselves soon evolve.

Generally speaking, under *Barnett Bank of Marion County, N.A. v. Nelson*, 517 U.S. 25 (U.S. 1996),⁷⁶ a state law that significantly interferes with a national bank's exercise of its federally-granted powers is preempted by the National Bank Act. Further, under the National Bank Act,⁷⁷ only the OCC or an authorized representative of the OCC is permitted to exercise "visitorial powers" with respect to a national bank.⁷⁸ Visitorial powers include the examination of a bank; inspection of a bank's books and records; regulation and supervision of activities authorized or permitted pursuant to federal banking law; and enforcing compliance with any applicable federal or state laws concerning those activities.⁷⁹

The viability of these principles as impediments to states enforcing particular anti-ESG and pro-ESG laws against national banks requires case-by-case analysis, and may be put to the test as banks face continued enforcement under growing anti-ESG regimes. Moreover, there are practical limits to the use of preemption, including that national bank preemption generally does not extend to affiliates of national banks that are incorporated under state law.

Additionally, the law of preemption may soon change. On February 27, 2024, the Supreme Court heard arguments in the case *Cantero v. Bank of America, N.A.,* a case that will address whether the standard of National Bank Act preemption as articulated in *Barnett Bank* and codified in the Dodd-Frank Act prevents the application of state escrow-interest laws to national banks.⁸⁰ The Court's decision in *Cantero* may have knock-on effects in the ESG context.

3. Non-governmental organizations will continue to weigh in on and seek to shape the development of state-level anti-ESG policies.

In the coming year, politically-oriented non-governmental organizations will likely continue to engage actively in advocacy campaigns to shape the development of anti-ESG policies at the state level.

Model legislation has been a popular tool for these groups in the past. The American Legislative Exchange Council ("ALEC") published, though ultimately did not adopt, a draft model policy⁸¹ titled the "Energy Discrimination Elimination Act."⁸² A final model policy, the "State Government Employee Retirement Protection Act" is currently available on the ALEC website.⁸³ A draft anti-boycott bill, the "Eliminate Economic Boycotts Act"⁸⁴ is currently available on the website of the Heritage Foundation, along with a draft "State Pension Fiduciary Duty Act."⁸⁵ One can see parallels between some of these model laws and laws that have been enacted across the country over the past few years.⁸⁶

Non-governmental organizations will likely engage in other forms of advocacy, as well. Several large financial institutions have received shareholder proposals that would require these institutions to report on how they oversee the risks of de-banking customers based on religious or political views.

Additionally, conservative think tanks such as the Heartland Institute have published articles in support of several anti-ESG bills under consideration in various states.⁸⁷

4. While anti-ESG legislation may move quickly through state houses, it is far from inevitable that each new anti-ESG bill will be adopted as originally proposed.

Given the lack of political consensus regarding ESG, and fissures between pro-business and anti-ESG conservatives, anti-ESG measures will likely continue to encounter resistance at the state level. Bills may stall out or otherwise evolve in significant ways after introduction, and financial institutions should take note of prior successful efforts to make state legislation more workable.

For example, the final version of the economic boycotts procurement bill, Alabama Senate Bill 261, enacted last year, includes an important exemption applying to contracts "related to the issuance, incurrence, or management of debt obligations, to the deposit, custody, management, borrowing, or investment of funds, or to the procurement of insurance or other financial products, or financial advisory services."⁸⁸ The scope of this exemption is much broader than as it was originally proposed.⁸⁹

Governors have also pushed back on anti-ESG measures that have passed the legislature, with varying levels of success:

- Last year, Governor Katie Hobbs of Arizona vetoed a proposed government procurement contract measure, Senate Bill 1096⁹⁰ that would have required public entities to obtain written certifications from contractors that they do not discriminate against firearm entities or trade associations. She explained: "This bill is unnecessary and, if enacted, could result in banks leaving Arizona's market. This would limit competition and increase costs for local governments, costs which ultimately fall on taxpayers."⁹¹ This measure has, however, recently been re-introduced in a proposal to add the requirement through a ballot initiative.⁹²
- Kansas House Bill 2100 became law last year without Governor Laura Kelly's signature, with the governor releasing a message citing "reservations about the potential unforeseen consequences of House Bill 2100 for the state and for local governments." ⁹³
- North Carolina House Bill 750 ultimately became law over Governor Roy Cooper's veto.⁹⁴
 Governor Cooper's veto message explained: "This bill does exactly what it claims to stop. For political reasons only, it unnecessarily limits the Treasurer's ability to make decisions based on the best interest of state retirees and the fiscal health of the retirement fund."⁹⁵

Additionally, policies may continue to evolve even after legislation is ratified. For example, several new bills have proposed alterations to the Oklahoma Energy Discrimination Elimination Act of 2022.⁹⁶ Meanwhile, California Governor Gavin Newsom raised questions regarding the upcoming implementation process for new pro-ESG California disclosure laws, Senate Bills 253 and 261, when his signing statements cited concerns with implementation deadlines and described plans to work with the Legislature to address concerns with the laws.⁹⁷ Wyoming Governor Gordon recently used line-item vetoes to pare back the scope of ESG regulations governing investment advisers and broker-dealers.⁹⁸

5. Financial institutions will need to ensure compliance with emerging anti-ESG measures along with emerging pro-ESG measures, even where such measures may come into tension with each other.

Financial institutions will need to adapt their infrastructures to comply with new landmark pro-ESG policies and prepare for other pro-ESG measures on the horizon:

- As noted above, by July 1, 2024, California will require a payment card network to make the firearms MCC available for merchant acquirers that provide payment services for firearms merchants.⁹⁹ Merchant acquirers will be required to use such codes beginning May 1, 2025.¹⁰⁰
- California Senate Bill 253¹⁰¹ and Senate Bill 261¹⁰² enacted landmark climate change disclosure laws that will require certain covered entities to prepare emissions disclosures and climaterelated financial risk reports in the coming years to accompany required carbon offset disclosures under California Assembly Bill 1305.¹⁰³ Other climate disclosure measures have been proposed in Illinois¹⁰⁴ and New York.¹⁰⁵
- The Securities and Exchange Commission finalized climate-related disclosure rules on March 6, 2024.¹⁰⁶

Some pro-ESG and anti-ESG requirements may pose compliance challenges. For example, institutions making disclosures related to their management of climate risks will need to ensure that their statements cannot be misconstrued to indicate that they are energy boycotters in violation of an anti-boycott law such as Texas Senate Bill 13.¹⁰⁷ States often look to entities' public disclosures in making such determinations.¹⁰⁸

6. While Republicans in Congress have demonstrated an interest in anti-ESG policies, it is unlikely that there will be federal anti-ESG policy unless and until there is a change in the Presidential administration.

Republicans have introduced several anti-ESG bills in Congress.¹⁰⁹ Beyond legislation, a Republican ESG Working Group in Congress published an interim report regarding efforts to "protect . . . investors from progressive activists" in June 2023¹¹⁰ and the Republican-controlled House Financial Services Committee led an "ESG month" in July 2023 that involved several different hearings.¹¹¹ Most recently, Republican Chairman of the House Committee on Oversight and Accountability James Comer has raised questions concerning the ESG practices of asset managers and the potential application of federal banking laws to such entities.¹¹² Some members of Congress have also claimed that certain ESG practices may constitute an antitrust violation.¹¹³

Currently, opposition from the executive branch is stifling anti-ESG efforts in Congress. For example, in the summer of 2023, President Biden vetoed a Republican-led attempt to overturn a Department of Labor Rule permitting the consideration of ESG factors in investment decisions.¹¹⁴ The rule has since been challenged in court.¹¹⁵ Similarly, the OCC "Fair Access" rule, described above, was tabled during the transition to the Biden Administration in 2021. If President Biden is re-elected, the federal government will continue to resist anti-ESG initiatives, while advancing pro-ESG policies.

However, a change in administration could rapidly reverse the fortunes of anti-ESG policies at the federal level. Recently, former president Trump promised on the campaign trail that if re-elected, he would "place strong protections to stop banks and regulators from trying to de-bank you from your . . .

your political beliefs, what they do."¹¹⁶ These statements underscore the anti-ESG movement's traction in the past few years, and its potential for an even greater regulatory impact in the years ahead.

* * *

Covington regularly provides strategic advice to financial institutions on how to implement tailored and responsible ESG policies while confronting the growth of anti-ESG laws and investigations. We also offer an anti-ESG law tracker for interested clients. Please do not hesitate to contact the authors listed below for additional information.



Randy Benjenk Partner, Financial Services

Washington +1 202 662 5041 rbenjenk@cov.com



Emily Hooker Associate, Financial Services

Washington +1 202 662 5774 ehooker@cov.com ¹ See NerdWallet, <u>7 Best-Performing ESG Funds and 7 Cheapest ESG ETFs for March 2024</u> (Mar. 1, 2024).

² See <u>AB: ESG-Labeled Bonds: Are Greeniums Doomed To Dwindle?</u> (Aug. 15, 2023).

³ See, e.g. JPMorgan Chase & Co. 2022 Environmental Social Governance Report; <u>Citi 2022 Environmental, Social, and</u> <u>Governance Report</u>.

⁴ See WSJ, "An ESG Asset Manager Exodus," (Feb. 15, 2024); Elizabeth Pollman, <u>The Making and Meaning of ESG</u>, Research Paper No. 22-23 at p. 25 ("ESG as Ideological Preference").

⁵ See, e.g. "Attorney General Ken Paxton Announces Barclays' Ineligibility to Participate in Texas's Bond Market For its Inability to Verify its 'ESG' Policies Do Not Violate Texas Law" (Jan. 26, 2024).

⁶ See, e.g. <u>"Tennessee Sues BlackRock in First-of-its-Kind Consumer Protection Suit over ESG Considerations</u>" (Dec. 18, 2023); <u>"Governor Ron DeSantis Signs Legislation to Protect Floridians' Financial Future & Economic Liberty</u>" (May 2, 2023).

⁷ See, e.g. Karen Pierog, <u>Wells Fargo escapes muni underwriter ban in Texas</u> (Aug. 25, 2023); <u>Letter from Jimmy Patronis, Florida</u> <u>Chief Financial Officer, to CEO Jamie Dimon, JP Morgan Chase Bank</u> (Aug. 1, 2023).

⁸ S. 19 (Tex. 2021) House Committee Report.

⁹ See Victoria Guida, Politico, "Justice Department to end Obama-era 'Operation Choke Point'" (Aug. 17, 2017); Letter from Stephen <u>E. Boyd, Assistant Attorney General to The Honorable Bob Goodlatte, Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary</u> (Aug. 16, 2017).

¹⁰ Ja'han Jones, MSNBC, "<u>Trump's rant about 'debanking' serves as a message to far-right extremists</u>," (Jan. 18, 2024); Lindsay Kornick, Fox News, <u>"SNL' mocked for their 'woke smugness' after claiming Trump made up the term 'de-banking',"</u> (Jan. 28, 2024).

¹¹ WSJ, "An ESG Asset Manager Exodus," (Feb. 15, 2024); WSJ, "Step Aside, ESG. BlackRock Is Doing 'Transition Investing' Now." (Mar. 3, 2024).

¹² Compare Cal. Fin. Code § 110001 with Florida Statutes § 790.335(b).

¹³ Kate Fitzgerald, American Banker, "Card networks halt plans for firearms merchant code" (Mar. 9, 2023).

¹⁴ Ross Kerber, Reuters, "Global standards body approves new merchant code for gun sellers" (Sept. 9, 2022).

¹⁵ John Adams, "Will California's gun law place a target on card networks?" (Feb. 12, 2024).

¹⁶ <u>Cal. Fin. Code § 110001</u>.

¹⁷ <u>Cal. Fin. Code § 110001</u>.

¹⁸ Letter from Ranking Member Scott to the Honorable Janet Yellen, U.S. Treasury, and Director Gacki, FinCEN (Jan. 19, 2024); "<u>CFO Jimmy Patronis: Florida is Fighting Back Against Feds for Flagging Americans on Political Beliefs</u>" (Jan. 25, 2024); "<u>New</u> Report Exposes Massive Government Surveillance of Americans' Financial Data" (Mar. 6, 2024).

¹⁹ Florida Statutes § 790.335(2)(b), (c).

²⁰ Second Amendment Financial Privacy Act, H. 295 (Idaho 2023), Idaho Code Ann. § 18-3326A.

²¹ Indiana House Bill 1084 (Ind. 2024).

²² Second Amendment Financial Privacy Act, H. 1110 (Miss. 2023), Miss. Code Ann. §45-9-207.

²³ S. 359 (Mont. 2023), Mont. Code Ann. § 30-14-160.

²⁴ H. 1487 (N.D. 2023), N.D. Century Code Ann. § 6-15-02.

²⁵ Second Amendment Financial Privacy Act (Tex. 2023), Texas Bus. & Comm. Code Ann. tit. 12, ch. 610.

²⁶ H.B. 406 (Utah 2024).

²⁷ Second Amendment Financial Privacy Act, H. 1110 (Miss. 2023), Miss. Code Ann. §45-9-207.

²⁸ The Second Amendment Financial Privacy Act, H. 2004 (W. Va. 2023), W. Va. Code §31A-2B-4.

²⁹ Second Amendment Financial Privacy Act, H. 295 (Idaho 2023), Idaho Code Ann. § 18-3326A.

³⁰ Indiana House Bill 1084 (Ind. 2024).

³¹ See, e.g., <u>The Second Amendment Financial Privacy Act, H. 2004 (W. Va. 2023)</u>, W. Va. Code §31A-2B-7.

³² <u>S. 66 (Colo. 2024)</u>.

³³ See, e.g. <u>H. 2464 (lowa 2024); S. 301 (La. 2024)</u> <u>H. 2778 (Mo. 2024); H. 1186 (N.H. 2024); S. 1886 (N.J. 2024); H. 3221 (Okla. 2024); H. 1784 (Tenn. 2024); S. 105 (Wyo. 2024)</u>.

³⁴ "CFO Jimmy Patronis: Florida is Fighting Back Against Feds for Flagging Americans on Political Beliefs" (Jan. 25, 2024).

³⁵ OCC, "OCC Puts Hold on Fair Access Rule," News Release 2021-14 (Jan. 28, 2021).

³⁶ OCC, "Fair Access to Financial Services."

³⁷ OCC, "Fair Access to Financial Services," 12 C.F.R. § 55.1.

³⁸ Florida House Bill 3 (2023).

³⁹ Florida House Bill 3 (2023) at Sec. 14; Florida Statutes Ch. 280.

⁴⁰ Florida House Bill 3 (2023) at Sec. 25; Florida Statutes Ch. 655.

⁴¹ Florida House Bill 3 (2023) at Sec. 21; Florida Statutes Ch. 516.

⁴² Florida House Bill 3 (2023) at Sec. 22; Florida Statutes Ch. 560.

43 Florida House Bill 3 (2023).

⁴⁴ "Governor Ron DeSantis Leads Alliance of 18 States to Fight Against Biden's ESG Financial Fraud" (Mar. 16, 2023).

⁴⁵ "Governor Ron DeSantis Signs Legislation to Protect Floridians' Financial Future & Economic Liberty" (May 2, 2023).

⁴⁶ See, e.g., <u>S. 1091 (Tenn. 2023); H. 1283 (N.D. 2023); S. 672 (Okla. 2023); L.D. 1546 (Maine 2023); S. 637 (W. Va. 2023)</u>.

⁴⁷ See, e.g., <u>H. 1205 (Ga. 2024)</u>; <u>H. 560 (Idaho 2024)</u>; <u>H. 669 (Idaho 2024)</u>; <u>S. 1167 (Ariz. 2024)</u>; <u>S. 1337 (Ariz. 2024)</u>; <u>S. 28 (Ind. 2024)</u>; <u>S. Study Bill 3094 (Iowa 2024)</u>; <u>H. File 2409 (Iowa 2024)</u>; <u>H. 452 (Ky. 2024)</u>; <u>S. 2560 (Tenn. 2024)</u>; <u>H. 2669 (Tenn. 2024)</u>.

⁴⁸ See, e.g. <u>L.B. 730 (Neb. 2023)</u>.

⁴⁹ <u>S. 214 (W. Va. 2024)</u>; <u>S. 637 (W. Va. 2023)</u>.

⁵⁰ Florida House Bill 989 (2024).

⁵¹ <u>West Va. Code Art. 1c; The Oklahoma Energy Discrimination Elimination Act of 2022;</u> Texas Office of the Attorney General, <u>Letter</u> to All Bond Counsel re "Additional Requirements for Statutory Representations and Covenants, Standing Letters, and Public Work <u>Descriptions</u>" (Nov. 1, 2023) ("Although not binding on this Office, a determination by the Comptroller that a company is a boycotter under chapters 808 or 809 will be given great weight and this Office will likely reach the same conclusion and rely on the Comptroller's determination until we have finalized our review.").

⁵² S. 19 (Tex. 2021), Tex. Gov. Code Ch. 2274.

⁵³ S. 13 (Tex. 2021), Texas Gov. Code Ch. <u>2276</u>.

⁵⁴ See Letter to All Bond Counsel re: "Review Status of Net Zero Alliance Members" (Oct. 17, 2023).

⁵⁵ West Va. Code Art. 1c; "Treasurer Moore Warns Six Additional Institutions of Potential Inclusion on Fossil Fuel Boycott List" (Feb. 26, 2024).

⁵⁶ Ky. Rev. Stat. Ann § 41.480.

⁵⁷ <u>Act 409, S. 261 (Ala. 2023)</u>. This Alabama measure includes an important exemption applying to contracts related to financial products or financial advisory services.

⁵⁸ H. 190 (Idaho 2023).

⁵⁹ H. 1699 (Mo. 2024).

- ⁶⁰ <u>S. 1142 (Mo. 2024)</u>.
- 61 L.B. 925 (Neb. 2024).
- 62 S. 275 (W. Va. 2024).
- ⁶³ See, e.g. <u>H. 4083 (Oregon 2024)</u>; <u>S. 198 (N.J. 2024)</u>.
- 64 Ky Rev. Stat. Ann. § 41.474.
- 65 Energy Discrimination Elimination Act of 2022, Okla. Stat. Ann. tit. 74 § 12003.
- 66 S. 13, Tex. Gov't Code Ann. Ch. 809.

⁶⁷ Ark. Code § 25-1-1002.

⁶⁸ For example, the Texas Office of the Attorney General recently indicated that placement on Texas's divestment list will be "given great weight" in the Office's assessment of whether a particular institution should also be subject to contracting restrictions. Letter to <u>All Bond Counsel re "Additional Requirements for Statutory Representations and Covenants, Standing Letters, and Public Work</u> <u>Descriptions"</u> (Nov. 1, 2023).

69 H. 3222 (Okla. 2024).

⁷⁰ H. 3690 (S.C. 2023).

⁷¹ Florida House Bill 3 (2023); Florida Statutes 215.4755, 215.855.

⁷² "<u>Governor Gordon Issues Line-Item Vetoes to Secretary of State's ESG Investing Rules</u>" (Feb. 27, 2024).; https://www.sos.mo.gov/cmsimages/adrules/csr/current/15csr/15c30-51.pdf.

73 S. 5 (La. 2024).

- ⁷⁴ S. 520 (N.H. 2024).
- ⁷⁵ <u>H. 1700 (Mo. 2024)</u>.

⁷⁶ Barnett Bank of Marion County, N.A. v. Nelson, 517 U.S. 25 (U.S. 1996).

⁷⁷ See <u>12 U.S.C. 484</u>.

⁷⁸ <u>12 C.F.R. § 7.4000(a)(1)</u>.

⁷⁹ <u>12 C.F.R. § 7.4000(a)(2)</u>.

⁸⁰ See Cantero v. Bank of America, ScotusBlog.

⁸¹ See Thomas Savidge, ALEC, <u>Liability Trap? Harvard Paper on ALEC Model Policy Gets Debunked</u> (June 1, 2023) ("[T]he proposed 'Energy Discrimination Elimination Act'... was not adopted as ALEC model policy").

⁸² See Energy Discrimination Elimination Act accessible through the Internet Archive Wayback Machine.

⁸³ See State Government Employee Retirement Protection Act (finalized Apr. 5, 2022; amended Aug. 28, 2023).

- ⁸⁴ See Eliminate Economic Boycotts Act.
- ⁸⁵ See State Pension Fiduciary Duty Act.
- ⁸⁶ See S. 13 (Tex. 2021), The Oklahoma Energy Discrimination Elimination Act of 2022, S. 205 (Ky. 2022), H. 2100 (Kan. 2023).

⁸⁷ Addressing <u>H. 4 (Ohio 2023)</u>, <u>S. 6 (Ohio 2023)</u>, <u>H. 1699 (Mo. 2024)</u>, <u>H. 1700 (Mo. 2024)</u>, <u>S. 266 (Ga. 2023)</u>, <u>S.F. 507 (Iowa 2023)</u>, <u>L.B. 743 (Neb. 2023)</u>, <u>H. 2777 (Okla. 2023)</u>.

88 Alabama Senate Bill 261, enrolled.

⁸⁹ Alabama Senate Bill 261, introduced.

90 S. 1096 (Ariz. 2023).

⁹¹ <u>Veto Letter regarding Senate Bill 1096</u> (Mar. 28, 2023).

- 92 Senate Concurrent Resolution 1007 (Ariz. 2024).
- ⁹³ Message from the Governor regarding Kansas House Bill 2100.
- ⁹⁴ H. 750 (N.C. 2023).
- ⁹⁵ Governor Cooper veto message regarding House Bill 750 (June 23, 2024).
- ⁹⁶ See, e.g. S. 1510 (Okla. 2024), S. 1536 (Okla. 2024), H. 3222 (Okla. 2024), H. 3541 (Okla. 2024), H. 4014 (Okla. 2024).
- ⁹⁷ Signing statement for <u>Senate Bill 253</u>, <u>Senate Bill 261</u> (Oct. 7, 2023).
- ⁹⁸ "Governor Gordon Issues Line-Item Vetoes to Secretary of State's ESG Investing Rules" (Feb. 27, 2024).
- 99 Cal. Fin. Code § 110001.
- ¹⁰⁰ <u>Cal. Fin. Code § 110001</u>.
- ¹⁰¹ S. 253 (Cal. 2023).
- ¹⁰² <u>S. 261 (Cal. 2023)</u>.
- ¹⁰³ <u>A. 1305 (Cal. 2023)</u>.
- ¹⁰⁴ H. 4268 (III. 2023).
- ¹⁰⁵ <u>A. 4123A (N.Y. 2023)</u>.
- ¹⁰⁶ SEC "SEC Adopts Rules to Enhance and Standardize Climate-Related Disclosures for Investors" (Mar. 6, 2024)
- ¹⁰⁷ S. 13 (Tex. 2021).
- ¹⁰⁸ See <u>West Va. Code Art. 1c</u>.

¹⁰⁹ <u>Press release: "Committee Republicans Introduce Measures to Combat the Influence of ESG Initiatives in America's Financial System"</u> (July 25, 2023).

¹¹⁰ "Republican ESG Working Group Releases Interim Report" (June 23, 2023).

¹¹¹ Zachary Warmbrodt, Politico, "GOP rage tamed for House 'ESG month'" (July 10, 2023).

¹¹² Letter from Chairman of the House Committee on Oversight and Accountability James Comer to Mark E. Van Der Weide, General Counsel, Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (Feb. 26, 2024). Representative Comer's concerns echo remarks from Republican-nominated FDIC Director Jonathan McKernan. "<u>Remarks by Jonathan McKernan, Director, FDIC Board of</u> <u>Directors, at the Session on Financial Regulation at the Annual Meeting of the Association of American Law Schools</u>" (Jan. 5, 2024).

¹¹³ "Grassley, Cotton, Colleagues Warn Law Firms About ESG Initiatives" (Nov. 11, 2022).

¹¹⁴ Karin Rives, S&P Global, "Biden vetoes GOP-led effort to overturn Labor Department ESG rule" (Mar. 20, 2023).

¹¹⁵ Covington, "26 State Attorneys General Appeal Biden ESG Rule" (Jan. 19, 2024).

¹¹⁶ Ja'han Jones, MSNBC, "<u>Trump's rant about 'debanking' serves as a message to far-right extremists</u>," (Jan. 18, 2024); Lindsay Kornick, Fox News, <u>"SNL' mocked for their 'woke smugness' after claiming Trump made up the term 'de-banking',"</u> (Jan. 28, 2024).